Mayor & Commissioners Meeting Minutes

May 20, 2015


The Mayor and Commissioners

of the Town of Elkton
MINUTES

May 20, 2015
The Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”) held their second regularly scheduled meeting in May on this date at 7:00 p.m. The following persons were present: Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Charles H. Givens, Sr.; Mary Jo Jablonski; Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Daniel R. VanReenen, Jr.; Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr.; Finance Director Steven H. Repole; Chief of Police Matthew Donnelly; Director of Public Works J. Daniel Handley; Administration Office Secretary L. Michelle Henson; and Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire. 

Mayor Alt called the meeting to order and led the Pledge of Allegiance.
Notice of Closed Meeting
On Wednesday May 6, 2015, at 8:36 p.m., during a regularly scheduled meeting of the Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”), a Closed Meeting was requested and approved by all present pursuant to State Government Article § 10-508 (6) to consider the marketing of public securities; and (7) to consult with counsel to obtain legal advice on a legal matter. Attendance: Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Charles H. Givens, Sr.; Mary Jo Jablonski; Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Daniel R. VanReenen, Jr.; Finance Director Steven H. Repole; Administration Office Secretary L. Michelle Henson; and Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire.


ACTION:
The minutes of the May 6, 2015 meeting were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present with no corrections or amendments.


ACTION:
The financial report and the bills submitted for payment were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present.


Budget Amendment 2015-012

Mr. Repole presented Budget Amendment 2015-012 to budget $7,411received from Cecil County Government and transferred to the William M. Singerly Steam Fire Engine and Hook and Ladder Company. 


ACTION:
Budget Amendment 2015-012 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Given. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jablonski and approved by all present. 


Budget Amendment 2015-013

Mr. Repole presented Budget Amendment 2015-013 in the amount of $218,496 to change the funding source for vehicles purchased from borrowing to cash.


ACTION:
Budget Amendment 2015-013 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski. Commissioner Givens seconded the motion.


Discussion

Commissioner VanReenen questioned the amount of interest earned on the Fund Balance compared to the interest paid if the vehicles were financed. Mr. Repole stated the cost to finance the purchase of the vehicles exceeded the interest earned on the funds, hence the vehicles were purchased by cash.


Vote

Mayor Alt, recognizing a motion and a second on the floor, requested a vote regarding Budget Amendment 2015-013. Budget Amendment 2015-013 was approved by all present. 

Severn Trent Environmental Services

Water / Wastewater Operations Report


Mr. Ken Benner, Area Manager, Severn Trent Environmental Services, presented the Water/Wastewater Treatment Services Report for the months of March and April 2015. A copy of Mr. Benner’s report was placed in the record of the minutes.

Mr. Benner reported the tours of the Wastewater Treatment Plant that were being conducted for county elementary students were successful. He invited the Board to attend the tour scheduled for May 21, 2015.

Mayor Alt noted an increase in natural gas use during the last quarter of 2014. Mr. Benner stated the increase in natural gas use was likely due to treatment of biosolids, adding that the amount of natural gas usage would likely decrease.

Commissioner VanReenen requested an update regarding the Town’s ongoing water audit. Mr. Repole responded staff identified approximately 6 large use meters that were malfunctioning, and added that meter inspections would continue. 


Proclamation P9-2015 Relay for Life

Mr. George presented Proclamation P9-2015 Relay for Life. A copy of Proclamation P9-2015 was read and placed in the record of the minutes. Mayor Alt announced “Team Elkton” would participate in the Relay for Life activities on May 29-30, 2015. He invited those in attendance to join the team or make a donation. 

ACTION:
Proclamation P9-2015 Relay for Life was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present. 


Town Administrator’s Report 

Mr. George, referring to Commissioner Piner’s request to initiate an Employee Recognition Program, presented the Employee Recognition Program Policy for approval. 


He stated the policy allowed employees and members of the public to nominate Town of Elkton employees who performed above and beyond their normal scope of duties. He stated a committee would review the nominees and recipients would receive a gift certificate to a local business.


 ACTION:
The Employee Recognition Program Policy was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present.


The Courts (Buttonwoods Road) Parking Concept Plan

Mr. George, referring to the Board’s previous discussion regarding the Courts (Buttonwoods Road) Parking Concept Plan, presented the plan for approval. He stated the plan provided 26 additional parking spaces in the 100 and 500 blocks of Buttonwoods Road, and included stormwater management to address the added impervious surfaces.


Commissioner Piner questioned if any of the work could be completed by Department of Public Works (DPW) staff. Mr. George stated the concrete work could possibly be done by DPW staff.

Commissioner VanReenen questioned the account from which funding would be drawn for the project. Mr. George stated the funds would be drawn from the General Fund.

Commissioner VanReenen, referring to certain Buttonwoods Road Deeds, which contained language regarding a dedicated parking space, questioned if the newly added parking spaces would affect private property. Mr. George answered in the negative, stating the parking spaces would be constructed on Town property.


Mayor Alt asked Mr. Downs to review Deeds for metes and bounds information, specifically to determine if parking spaces were included within property lines.

ACTION:
The Courts (Buttonwoods Road) Parking Concept Plan was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present. 

Agreement – Eastern Shore Animal Rescue League

Mr. George, referring to citizen complaints regarding feral cats, stated the Town was researching facilities that would accept the animals, noting that Cecil County’s Animal Control contractor, A Buddy for Life, could not accept the cats. He stated the Eastern Shore Animal Rescue League (ESARL) would accept cats that were humanely trapped by the Town and delivered to the facility. He stated the proposed agreement with ESARL contained a $50.00 fee per cat delivered to the facility. 

Commissioner Givens questioned the method for trapping the cats. Mr. George stated the Town would utilize “have a heart” traps, which would be borrowed from ESARL.

Commissioner VanReenen questioned the amount budgeted for the agreement. Mr. George responded $1200 was budgeted for the agreement. 

ACTION:
The agreement with Eastern Shore Animal Rescue League was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present. 

Annexation Resolution A1-2015 Pivotal Holdings, Inc. d/b/a Elkton Gas

Regarding property located at 142 Belle Hill Road, identified as Tax Map 303, 
Parcel 
1020 – Presented for Adoption

Mr. George presented Annexation A1-2015 Pivotal Holdings, Inc. d/b/a Elkton Gas, for adoption. He stated a Public Hearing was held regarding Annexation A1-2015 on April 1, 2015, and if approved this evening, would become effective on July 4, 2015.


Commissioner VanReenen, referring to a query from a citizen regarding the delivery of water to the property from a source other than the Town of Elkton, questioned if the issue had been addressed. Mr. George responded in the affirmative.


ACTION:
Annexation A1-2015 Pivotal Holdings, Inc. d/b/a Elkton Gas, was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present. 


Mayor Alt’s Report

Mayor Alt announced a Community Cleanup event commencing on May 21, 2015. He stated the event would begin with the area between the rear of the West End Gardens Motel and Mackall Street. He added the cleanup would continue to Cow Lane and the Hollingsworth Manor neighborhood.


Mayor Alt announced the Fair Hill Races event was scheduled for May 23, 2015. He stated the event benefitted Union Hospital of Cecil County.

Mayor Alt announced a service honoring veterans was scheduled for May 24, 2015 at 9:30 a.m. at Woodlands Campground and at 1:00 p.m. at the American Legion.


 Mayor Alt announced the Town’s Memorial Day Parade was scheduled on May 25, 2015 at 10:00 a.m.

Commissioner VanReenen’s Report

Commissioner VanReenen, referring to a recent Supreme Court ruling regarding tax reciprocity between Maryland and other states, questioned if the ruling would affect the Town’s revenue. Mr. Repole stated the ruling was very recent, therefore, no data or projections were available. He stated he would be in contact with Cecil County’s Budget Director regarding the matter.


Commissioner VanReenen, referring to the proposed Fiscal Year 2016 Budget, noted a projected savings for 4 unfilled Police Officer positions, and questioned if filling the positions would result in the budget exceeding the $2 million fund balance. Mr. Repole answered in the affirmative.

Commissioner VanReenen questioned website fees listed in the proposed Fiscal Year 2016 Budget. Mr. Repole stated the fees were for the annual costs of the Town’s website.


Commissioner VanReenen questioned the $200,000 line item for Economic Development in the proposed Fiscal Year 2016 Budget. Mayor Alt announced he would provide the plan details at the June 3, 2015 Public Hearing.

Commissioner VanReenen stated Cecil County’s budget process required the County Executive to present a draft budget by April 1, 2015, and asked the Board to consider initiating the same process. He requested a discussion of the matter at the June 10, 2015 workshop.

Commissioner VanReenen, referring to Memorial Day, May 25, 2015, expressed gratitude for the sacrifice of military personnel.

Commissioner Givens’ Report

Commissioner Givens echoed Commissioner VanReenen’s appreciation for military personnel.


Commissioner Givens stated he was attending the Elkton High School awards ceremony on May 21, 2015, at which time the Mayor and Commissioners Scholarship Award recipient would be announced, adding the student would be invited to attend the June 3, 2015 Mayor and Commissioners meeting.


Commissioner Givens stated he attended the Police Recognition event that was hosted by the Greater Ministerial Alliance. He commended the Elkton Town Band and the choirs who participated in the event.

Commissioner Givens stated the YMCA annexation, which was effective on May 21, 2015, was the result of teamwork, and commended those involved.


Commissioner Piner’s Report

Commissioner Piner thanked all who attended the Kids in the Park event at Meadow Park on May 16, 2015. He commended the Parks & Recreation staff for the program. 


Commissioner Piner stated Parks & Recreation summer programs were beginning with many activities scheduled.


Commissioner Jablonski’s Report

Commissioner Jablonski, referring to the Board’s previous discussions regarding changing the street names and the name of the Hollingsworth Manor neighborhood, stated resident should be solicited and asked to have the topic scheduled for the August 12, 2015 workshop. 


Commissioner Jablonski, referring to Mayor Alt’s announcement of the May 25, 2015 Memorial Day Parade, invited everyone to attend the event. 

Commissioner Jablonski announced the Color Vibe Run, scheduled for May 30, 2015. She stated over 1700 runners had pre-registered for the event. 


Commissioner Piner stated he attended 2 business openings in less than 3 weeks. Mayor Alt added that there were a total of 5 ribbon cutting events during May.

Mayor Alt stated he attended the Historic Elk Landing Open House on May 16, 2015. He stated the event was very successful, adding that the Hollingsworth House was beautifully restored. 

Mayor Alt, referring to previously distributed draft Fiscal Year 2016 Budget work papers, stated the document would be available to the public on May 29, 2015, and would be posted on the Town’s website at www.elkton.org. He announced the document would be presented at the June 3, 2015 meeting.

Commissioner Givens stated Directors of Elkton’s Finance and Planning Offices, as well as the Chief of Police and Town Administrator, were scheduled to present an overview of Municipal Government to Elkton High School students on May 28, 2015. 

Public Comment

Mr. Brad Carrillo, owner of Aspen Property Management, introduced himself to the Board. Referring to Mayor Alt’s proposed Loan Guarantee Program, expressed support for the concept. He stated the program would help revitalize Main Street buildings. 


Mayor Alt stated the program could help fill vacant buildings throughout Elkton. 

Commissioner Jablonski expressed support for the program, adding that the Maryland Department of Housing and Community Development Neighborhood Business Works Program could be utilized for a 50% matching loan.


Commissioner Jablonski requested to make a formal motion to move forward with investigating the feasibility of the Guarantee Loan Program.


ACTION:
The request to move forward with investigating the feasibility of the Guarantee Loan Program was approved on motion made by Commissioner Jablonski. Commissioner Piner seconded the motion. 

Discussion

Commissioner VanReenen expressed concerns regarding the proposed program, stating he wanted more details regarding procedures, funding sources, etc. 


Commissioner Givens expressed support for moving forward to determine the feasibility of the program.


Mayor Alt, recognizing a motion and a second on the floor, requested a vote. The record of the vote is as follows:

Mayor Alt: Aye

Commissioner Givens: Aye

Commissioner Jablonski: Motion

Commissioner Piner: Second

Commissioner VanReenen: Nay


Commissioner Piner asked the Board to consider making Main Street two-way. 


Commissioner Jablonski stated Howard Street should be a one-way street, which would be safer for Little League participants.

Mr. Dwight Hair expressed support for the proposed Guarantee Loan Program. 


Mr. Hair stated he served 33 years in the military, adding that he and his family lived in many places in the world, and chose to come home to Elkton upon his retirement. He commended Mayor Alt for his ideas.

Mr. Hair stated he owned 24 buildings in Elkton, and while he did not need the support of the proposed Guarantee Loan Program, he felt it could be a great help to a small business person. 


Mr. Hair stated he and his wife enjoyed the Historic Elk Landing Open House on May 16, 2015. 

Mr. Chuck Freeman expressed concerns regarding local health issues.

Mr. Patrick Conner expressed support for the proposed Guarantee Loan Program.

Ms. Deanna Taylor, resident of the Buttonwoods neighborhood, questioned when construction would commence to provide the parking spaces. Mr. George responded the project was in concept stage, and was not yet scheduled.

Ms. Taylor asked the Board to consider dedicating one parking spot to each home.

Mr. Robert Litzenberg questioned if DPW staff continued to cut high grass when requested by Code Enforcement. Mr. George answered in the affirmative.


Mr. Litzenberg requested increased Code Enforcement of properties in town.

Mr. Edward Ginder stated he attended the Law Enforcement Appreciation event, and expressed appreciation for Law Enforcement Officials. 

Motion for a Closed Meeting

ACTION:
Pursuant to State Government Article § 10-508 to discuss (1) (i) the appointment, employment, assignment, promotion, discipline, demotion, compensation, removal, resignation or performance evaluation of appointees, employees or officials over whom the Town has jurisdiction; and (3) to consider the acquisition of real property for a public purpose and matters directly related thereto; Commissioner Givens made a motion for a Closed Meeting. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jablonski and approved by all present. 


Mayor Alt announced that the public meeting would not reconvene.

Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Mayor Alt adjourned the meeting at 8:48 p.m.

L. Michelle Henson

Administration Office Secretary

AN AUDIO AND VIDEO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE

Note: The minutes of regularly scheduled public meetings conducted by the Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton, following their approval, are posted at www.elkton.org. The minutes, in hard copy format, are retained indefinitely by the Town of Elkton, Administration Office, 100 Railroad Avenue, Elkton, Maryland 21921.
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